THE SCHOOL DISTRICT OF STURGEON BAY

Regular Board of Education Meeting

Wednesday, March 16, 2022
President Stephani called the regular meeting to order at 7:02 PM in the Sturgeon Bay High School IMC with a roll call vote. Present were Commissioners Stephani, Jennerjohn, Chisholm, Wood, Howard and Hougaard. Excused: Alger, Kruse & Holland. Also present were Superintendent Tjernagel, J. Holtz, K. Nerby, L Ferry, M. Smullen, B. O’Handley, A. Smejkal, K DeVillers & A DeMeuse. The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 

Motion: Hougaard/Jennerjohn to adopt the agenda as presented. Motion carried unanimously.

STUDENT COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE REPORT –No report due to exams.
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SECTION—also known as audience to visitors and delegations (as noted in Board Policy 0167.3 Public Participation at Board Meetings): None. 
RECOGNITION:

Our retirees and 25-year employees were recognized.  Retirees: Sally Jilot, Maggie Stover, Ann Smejkal, Brian O’Handley, Don Mallien, Carol Mulinix & Kathy Soukup.  25 Year Employees: Tammy Kroll, Mike LeRoy & Michelle Rankin.
CONSENT AGENDA: 

1. Approve Meeting Minutes

a. Regular Meeting of February 16, 2022

a. Learning Session of March 2, 2022
2. Approve February Bills

3. A donation from On Deck Clothing in the amount of $400 for the elementary playground remodeling project. A donation from the Sturgeon Bay Parent Teacher Organization in the amount of $150 for the March 18th Sunrise Artists Showcase event. Donations continue to come in for the Robert H. Nickel Auditorium Project.  

A motion to thank these groups and the individuals associated with them for their generosity, as well as approve the donations is recommended.  

4. Resignations and Retirements – Parker Rollins has resigned from her Teacher Associate position. Jeff Norton is resigning as the Boys DCU Swim Team Coach. Leah Corso is resigning from her LEAP position at Sawyer School.  

Thanks to these individuals for their service to our young people and families.

Motion: Hougaard/Jennerjohn to approve the consent agenda items as presented. Motion carried unanimously.  
OPERATIONS AGENDA:

1. Consent Agenda items requiring attention (if any): none
2. Approve High School Girls Head Volleyball Coach

Motion Hougaard/Chisholm to approve Mary Harrington as the girl’s head volleyball coach.  Motion carried unanimously.  
3. Approve High School Softball Co-Head Coaches

A. Motion Jennerjohn/Hougaard to approve Jackie Herlache as a co-head coach for girls’ softball.  Motion carried unanimously.      

B. Motion Hougaard/Wood to approve Kaitlyn Nell as a co-head coach for girls’ softball.  Motion carried unanimously.      

4. Approve High School Girls Assistant Softball Coach

Motion Hougaard/Chisholm to approve Matt Propsom as the girl’s assistant softball coach.  Motion carried unanimously.   

5. Approve Boys Golf Co-Head Coach

Motion Hougaard/Jennerjohn to approve Maddie Brosteau as the boy’s golf co-head coach.  Motion carried unanimously.  

6. Approve Special Education Teacher Associate

Motion Hougaard/Jennerjohn to approve Heidi La Luzerne as a MS/HS Teaching Associate.  Motion carried unanimously.  
BACKGROUND FOR OPERATIONS AGENDA ITEMS 7 & 8: 
Our district has been a member of the Door Kewaunee Insurance Purchasing Cooperative since the cooperative was formed—and worked with the districts as a consortium prior to that.  Three years ago, the group found itself in a unique place with five of the districts going one direction (with WCA) and four of the districts going in another direction (with Prevea 360).  At that time, the group discussed the possibility of ending up with what could be two separate buying groups in the future as a mixture of unique geography, health care access, the role of DCMC, and other considerations were discussed.

At the March 3, 2022, cooperative meeting and subsequent meetings of superintendents, we were presented with the attached document included in the meeting packet as something that could be discussed and then acted upon if in the best interest of the districts involved.  It made sense to the group, and the belief is that it will serve Sturgeon Bay and the mainland Door County districts well in the future—including our next renewal about two years away.  The superintendents have worked with M3 and their compliance attorneys to develop the framework for the buying group including the Wis. Stat. § 66.0301 Intergovernmental Cooperation Board Resolution, accompanying by-laws, and the timeline for realignment.  

In the future, if it would be beneficial to rejoin the original cooperative that would be an option, just as it would be an option to look at adding a member(s) to the newly formed cooperative we would be a member of.

The Board can take action on this as early as this month, or if more time or information is desired, we can act on it next month and still meet the desired timeline the current Coop district reps discussed on March 3 and meet the April 30, 2022, deadline laid out in the attachment in the meeting packet materials as prepared by M3.

In essence, what we are asking the Board to act on two things: first would be a voluntary termination of our membership in the current cooperative (agenda item 7), and second, we are forming/joining our own buying group/consortium with Southern Door, Sevastopol, and Gibraltar (as well as the potential for other districts and municipalities) through the adoption of the recommended Wis. Stat. § 66.0301 Resolution (agenda item 8).  

A motion to approve the voluntary termination of membership in the Door-Kewaunee Insurance Purchasing Cooperative and then joining the NEW Health Consortium as presented in the resolution will be recommended below.

7. Approve Door Kewaunee Insurance Purchasing Cooperative Realignment - Voluntary Termination of Membership: As noted, we are working through a realignment process and need to approve the voluntary termination of membership in our current cooperative before joining a newly formed group.

Motion Hougaard/Wood to approve the voluntary termination of membership in the Door-Kewaunee Insurance Purchasing Cooperative.  Motion carried unanimously. 
8. Approve Resolution of Consortium for Participating School District(S)/Counties/Municipalities to Join the Northeast Wisconsin (NEW) Health Consortium: As presented in the resolution described above our group will utilize an approach pursuant to Wis. Stat. § 66.0301 and form what will be known as the Northeast Wisconsin (NEW) Health Consortium.

Motion Hougaard/Chisholm to approve the resolution as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.
9. Educational Programming Operational Referendum Update (informational item)

Much like what we discussed and reviewed in February, we know the preparation and discussion around a referendum spans months.  However, President Stephani and I thought it was important to have informational updates throughout late winter and early spring as we look ahead to the educational programming operational referendum on April 5, 2022.

Background

The School District of Sturgeon Bay has held and successfully passed educational programming operational referenda every three years since 2007.  The current educational programming operational referendum was approved by the voters in April of 2019 and expires at the end of the current fiscal year on June 30, 2022.  The revenue limit override amounts approved at that time for each of the three years were as follows:

2019-2020
$2.9 million



2020-2021
$3.2 million



2021-2022
$3.6 million. 



Although we covered this in great detail in January when the Board formally approved the proper resolutions, the revenue limit overrise amounts for the next educational programming operational referendum are as follows:


2022-2023
$2.6 million


2023-2024
$2.9 million


2024-2025
$3.3 million


2025-2026
$3.5 million


2026-2027
$3.8 million.

As people can see, the revenue limit override amounts for four of the next five years would actually be less than what voters had approved for the current fiscal year.

It bears reviewing that while the voters approve those specific revenue limit override amounts, the School Board only approves the amount they feel is needed in setting the official budget and tax levy each October.  This means that the School Board under levies or put another way does not tax to its full authority in years where the full amount is not needed.

Community Survey

For the first time, the School Board utilized a community survey for an educational programming referendum this past Fall.  The School Board did utilize a community survey in the Fall of 2019 as follow up to the facility study process, which resulted in the capital referendum approved by voters in April of 2020.

While the Board is able to work with the administration to project what dollars amounts will be needed making it very different from a capital referendum project, a survey seemed appropriate as there was a desire to look at  longer range plan, give the community an update on the capital referendum, address the fact that there was a reassessment of properties within the City of Sturgeon Bay that was separate from our planning but hit tax bills the same year as the capital referendum, and so forth.

The Board has reviewed the community survey information and we placed that presentation on the district website under the Referendum Information section, where other materials will be placed in the coming weeks.

Information for the Public

Any of the planning information, resolutions, and much more are certainly available to the public, although not what most people want to hear or see.  As a result, we begin by hitting on key points such as the need for the next educational programming operational referendum, what the amounts will be, and so forth with our local media partners.  I began the process in late January of sharing information through various local outlets and will summarize those interviews below.

· Tuesday, January 25 WDOR Call-in show with Eddie Allen (approximately 40 minutes)

· Thursday, January 27 Let’s Go Door County “What’s Happening in Door County” Facebook Live show with Nick Friemuth (approximately 40 minutes)

· Friday, February 4 Interview with Craig Sterrett with the Peninsula Pulse.  I had shared information with Craig via email on February 3 and we recorded 

From here, documents such as the following are being updated.  Once updated, they will be posted on our district website on the Referendum Information page.  Information will continue to be shared with local media partners, although we acknowledge we cannot control what exactly is shared.  (For any individuals interested in the type of information we have shared prior to materials being available, we do have the materials from the last operational referendum in 2019 and the capital referendum information in 2020 on the district website.)

· District Update/Referendum PowerPoint presentation

· A slightly abbreviated version of this Update presentation was prepared for Noon Rotary and is on the website.

· Frequently Asked Questions Document

· Referendum Information Sheet

I gave a community presentation based on select components from the District Update presentation at Noon Rotary on February 24.  (This has been added to the website.)

Additionally, our Spring edition of the Clipper Pride Community Newsletter should be out in the month of March, would contain a couple of referendum-related references, and would also let people know there is additional information on our website.

10. Reports presented. 
11. Motion: Hougaard/Jennerjohn to adjourn at 8:30 PM.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Date: 
_____________________________________

President’s Signature:  _____________________________________
